PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING

May 19, 2015

The City Council of the City of Palm Valley met in Special Session on the 19th day of May 2015 at 5:00 p.m., 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor
 


John M. Cutney


Mayor Elect


George Rivera

Council members
John Widger, Joe Jones, Debe Wright, 


Angela Wolf, Julie Martin

Councilwoman Elect
Cissie NeSmith

City Secretary
Sylvia R. Trevino


City Attorney


Jason Mann

City Staff:


Rosendo Flores, Waterworks Supervisor






A. R. Garcia, Chief of Police





Luis Ramos, Building Inspector

1)
CALL TO ORDER


Mayor Cutney called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

2)
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE


Mayor Cutney led the Pledge of Allegiance.

3) PUBLIC COMMENTS

None

4)
OFFICIAL CANVASS CONDUCTED OF ELECTION RESULTS FROM THE MAY 9, 2015 CITY GENERAL ELECTION TO ELECT ONE (1) MAYOR AND FROM THE SPECIAL ELECTION TO ELECT ONE (1) COUNCIL MEMBER

The City Secretary explained that this is a ministerial duty and is the name given to the official examination of the votes cast in an election.  It is a process that confirms the votes cast.

Mayor Cutney announced the results of the canvass as:


For Mayor



George Rivera

177



John Hollingsworth    123


For Councilmember



Cissie NeSmith
209



Tom Keeler

  97

5) RESOLUTION ADOPTED CANVASSING THE RESULTS OF THE GENERAL AND SPECIAL ELECTION OF MAY 9, 2015
Councilman Widger made a motion to adopt the resolution canvassing the results as reflected in the above item.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

6) NEW CITY OFFICIALS SWORN IN AND OATHS OF OFFICE ADMINISTERED

The Oaths of Office were administered by the following:

Honorable Justice of the Peace Sallie Gonzalez administered the Oath of Office to Incumbent Julie Martin and Incumbent Joe Jones.

Honorable Judge David Sanchez administered the Oath of Office to newly elected Mayor, George Rivera.

City Secretary Sylvia Trevino administered the Oath of Office to newly elected Council member, Cissie NeSmith.

7) PLAQUES OF APPRECIATION PRESENTED

At this time, having been sworn into office, Mayor George Rivera presided over the meeting.  He presented a plaque of appreciation to outgoing Mayor, John M. Cutney and to outgoing Councilwoman Angela Wolf.  He thanked them for their dedication, commitment and service to the City of Palm Valley.

Mr. Cutney expressed comments of appreciation as well and gave special thanks to Mayor Pro Tem John Widger for all of his help, especially with the City’s budget.

8)       MAYOR PRO TEM APPOINTED FOR 2015-16
At the recommendation by Mayor Rivera, Councilman Jones made a motion to reappoint John Widger as Mayor Pro Tem for 2015-16.


Councilwoman Wright seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.
9) CITY’S ANNUAL AUDIT FOR YEAR ENDING SEPTEMBER 30,    2014 PRESENTED AND ACCEPTED

Quentin Anderson, with Long Chilton, LLP presented the City’s audit for the year ending September 30, 2014.  

Mr. Anderson referred to several pages in the audit and explained that the firm audited the accompanying financial statements of the government activities, the business-type activities and each major fund of the City of Palm Valley.  He noted that management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.
Mr. Anderson added that the auditor’s responsibility is to express opinions on the financial statements based on their audit which is conducted in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States.

Mr. Anderson went over the financial highlights as noted in Page 13 of the audit.  He noted that the City has over $2 million in assets with no substantial liabilities.

Continuing with Pages 17-18, Mr. Anderson went over revenues and expenditures.  He pointed out that the water revenues were down, possibly due to less consumption due to the wet weather.  Although the expenses were higher than the revenues, there is still a small surplus.  Business-type activities consisted of operating expenses of $674,581 in the current year and $632,040 last year.  Revenues for business-type activities were $678,347 in the current fiscal period and $710,776 in the prior year resulting in an increase in net position of $3,766 for 2014 and $78,736 for 2013.
As a whole, Mr. Anderson, commented that the City had growth and the fund balance grew from last year.  As for expenditures, they were very comparable to last year.
Mr. Anderson commented that there were no significant matters for non-compliance.
Councilman Widger made a motion to accept the City’s financial audit as presented by Mr. Anderson.



Councilwoman NeSmith seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

10)
MINUTES APPROVED

Councilman Widger noted a correction to Page 4 on the minutes of April 13, correcting ‘maximum’ to ‘minimum’ when referring to the height of fences.

He also suggested revised wording to Page 2 on the minutes of April 21 regarding the expenses associated with the “Fun Run”.

Additionally, he noted that he led the Pledge of Allegiance on Page 1 of the minutes of May 7.  Mayor Cutney was not present at that meeting as reflected in the minutes.

Councilman Jones made a motion to approve all sets with the noted corrections.

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

11) RESOLUTION APPROVED DESIGNATING SIGNATORIES FOR            TRANSACTIONS WITH THE CITY’S BANKING DEPOSITORIES

City Secretary, Sylvia Trevino, explained that this resolution is required by the bank each time there are new elected City officials.  This will allow the newly elected Mayor and Councilwoman to have signing authority on the City’s checking accounts and money market accounts.
Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the resolution.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

12)
RESOLUTION APPROVED ON THE CITY’S INVESTMENT POLICY’S ANNUAL REVIEW

The City Secretary, Sylvia Trevino, explained that the City’s investment policy has not changes since its last amendment in September 2012.  The Public Investment Funds Act requires no less than an annual review of the policy.

Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the resolution.

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

13)
CITY STAFF AUTHORIZED TO SEEK PROPOSALS FOR ELECTRICITY PROVIDERS

It was noted that the current contract with Hino Electric expires June 7, 2015.  Upon the expiration of the contract, Hino will bill the City on a month-to-month at the same rate until such time that a new provider is contracted or until such time that negotiations can be made with Hino to continue the service.

A question was asked if the City could just continue the contract with Hino.  The reply was that as a municipality it is good to seek quotes from other vendors to have a comparison on the rates and have a competitive environment.

Mayor Rivera suggested having a committee to work with staff on seeking proposals.

Councilwoman NeSmith and Councilman Widger volunteered to serve on the committee.
Councilman Jones made a motion to have the committee consisting of Councilwoman NeSmith and Councilman Widger to work with staff to seek proposals for an electricity provider.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

14) CORRECTIONS/AMENDMENTS TO ORDINANCE NO 2015-3 REGARDING BUILDING REGULATIONS INCLUDING A CORRECTION TO APPENDIX A: BUILDING PERMIT FEES APPROVED

City Secretary Trevino explained that in reading the ordinance adopted on May 7, 2015 there were still some typographical and grammatical corrections to be made.  She added that the corrections had already been incorporated in the ordinance as submitted in the agenda packet but that she was asking for a motion to approve those changes.  The ordinance will then be ready for codification and posting onto the City’s website.
Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the changes as submitted by the City Secretary and shown below:
Page 1 – add a period to the end of #3.

Page 2 – remove ‘of’ from the definition of City Council.

Page 10 – remove the letter ‘n’ from the word ‘alternation’ in the 3rd sentence.  Word should be ‘alteration’.

Page 11 – add #17, bed and breakfast facilities; hotels/motels; nursing home facilities; adult day care centers; multi-family rentals.

Page 11 – 4th paragraph – add ‘s’ to the word believe in the 3rd sentence.

Page 13 – for consistency purposes, add the mark ‘ to 18 in the 3rd paragraph of Section 6.

Page 18 – In Letter C – change the word City of Palm Valley Commission to City of Palm Valley Council.

Appendix A: Demolition Fee – change from $.051 to $0.51

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

15)
CONSENT AGENDA:
A. Police Monthly Report – April 2015

B. Municipal Court Monthly Report – April 2015

C. Monthly Check Listing – April 2015

D. Monthly Financial Report (budget) – April 2015

E. Monthly Investment Report – April 2015

Councilman Widger questioned #18 under the Citations Report.  Chief Garcia explained this citation was issued for sweeping litter onto the street.  The landscaper refused to pick it up.

Chief Garcia added that there have been no break-ins within the past two months even though Primera and Harlingen have been hit.  He is still maintaining two officers at night.  The citizens are cooperating also by keeping their areas lit.

Mayor Rivera thanked the Chief for the great work his department is doing.

Councilman Widger commented on the budget and stated that the Police Department is over budget, specifically in the salary line item.  Keeping two officers at night is going to require a budget adjustment.  He commented that even though it is costing more, you are seeing results.

Chief Garcia stated that there has been a lot of turnover in his department within the last year.  All of his full time staff has been here less than four months and he has two more reserves coming in.
Witb no further discussion on the Consent Agenda, Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting adjourned at 5:55 p.m. upon a motion by Councilwoman Martin and a second by Councilman Jones.

_______________________________

George Rivera, Mayor

Attest:

______________________________

Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary
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